AUGUST 2019

# **School Crossing**

Student Safety on the Bus and Beyond



Alex Spurrier and Bonnie O'Keefe





## **Table of Contents**

Click on each title below to jump directly to the corresponding section.

Key Takeaways	4
Introduction	5
A Holistic Understanding of Student Transportation Safety	7
Trends in Transportation by Mode	9
School Bus Safety	12
Walking and Biking	16
Private Vehicles	22
Mass Transit	24
Recommendations	26
Endnotes	30
Acknowledgments	35
About the Authors	36
About Bellwether Education Partners	36

This is part of a series of publications on school transportation policy, including:

- From Yellow to Green: Reducing School Transportation's Impact on the Environment
- Intersection Ahead: School Transportation, School Integration, and School Choice
- School Crossing: Student Transportation Safety on the Bus and Beyond

These policy briefs build on our 2019 slide deck "The Challenges and Opportunities in School Transportation Today" and our 2017 report "Miles to Go: Bringing School Transportation into the 21st Century."

## Key Takeaways

- Student safety is the first responsibility of any school transportation system, but safety can vary greatly based on how students get to school.
- School leaders, families, and policymakers at the state and local level can all contribute to making students' trips to and from school as safe as possible.
- Student transportation safety plans must recognize and address the safety issues associated with the variety of ways students get to school: by school bus, private vehicle, foot, bicycle, or public transportation.
- Solutions to improve student transportation safety will look different in areas with different transportation safety issues — the needs of a dense urban area are much different than those of a sprawling rural district.

## Introduction

or the vast majority of the 50 million students who attend K–12 schools in the United States,<sup>1</sup> daily journeys to school end safely. However, the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) reported 281 fatalities related to school bus or school vehicle transportation from 2007 to 2016<sup>2</sup> – a statistic that does not account for students traveling to school by other modes, like walking, biking, or riding in the family car. Regardless of mode of transportation, any case of student injury or death is a tragedy and should serve as a call to further improve the overall safety of student transportation. A school transportation system's first responsibility must be student safety.

Definitions of student safety in school transportation should not be limited to school bus safety statistics. To be sure, it's an important topic, but it's only one part of the student transportation landscape. Students get to school in a variety of ways — in 2017, only a third of students nationally rode the bus to school, more than half rode in the family car, and approximately one in ten walked or rode a bike to school.<sup>3</sup> This is a very different mix of student transportation modes than 50 years ago, evolving in large part from the increasing distance between students' homes and the schools they attend.

In order to improve the safety of all students on their way to and from school, school leaders and policymakers need to take a more holistic approach to student transportation safety issues. A holistic approach to student transportation safety recognizes that how students get to school affects their relative safety, and perceptions of safety can affect families' decisions on how their children get to school. Risks to safety beyond the bus, such as dangerous intersections, traffic behavior, and crime, can shape students' experience as

A school transportation system's first responsibility must be student safety. well as their mode of transportation and their route. Understanding these dynamics, as well as shifting trends in how kids get to school, can help leaders better address and anticipate their students' needs.

This brief aims to help state and local leaders, advocates, and other stakeholders better understand how they can lead comprehensive change to improve the safety of all modes of student transportation in their communities. We start by assessing how students get to school and how modes of transportation have changed over the past 50 years. Next, we examine how student transportation safety is currently measured and how additional data could provide a more holistic understanding of student transportation safety, and therefore, drive more comprehensive solutions. Key safety considerations and best practices across modes of transportation — buses, walking and biking, private vehicles, and public transit — are each considered in turn. Finally, we summarize how parents, school leaders, and municipal governments can work to ensure that all students arrive safely at school each day.

Families, schools, and a variety of local and state government agencies all bear some amount of responsibility for ensuring students' safety on their way to and from school. For example, schools may provide yellow bus service, but municipal governments build and maintain roads and enforce traffic laws, while families can shape students' choice to travel by car, bus, walking, or biking. Different community members can work to improve student transportation safety in specific ways:

- Families can organize and educate their communities on specific transportation safety issues, including bus stop safety, carpooling, and promoting safe walking and biking to school through PTAs, PTOs, or other groups.
- School leaders can create safer arrival/dismissal infrastructure and policies and develop partnerships with local governments aimed at improving student transportation safety through policies to calm street traffic, increased enforcement near school zones/vehicles, and improved infrastructure for walking and bicycling. They can also work with families to organize and address school-specific safety issues.
- Local and state government organizations and departments, including police, public works, public transit, and legislatures, can all serve as partners with schools to help kids safely get to and from school. This can come through programs to calm traffic on roads, providing students better access to public transit, building physical improvements to produce safer streets for students and families, or changing laws and enforcement efforts to support student transportation safety.

Specific efforts to improve student transportation safety will look different in each community, depending on factors like transportation infrastructure and land use, crime, school district size and density, available resources, and community preferences. Working together, communities can help ensure a safe trip to and from school for all children.

Families, schools, and a variety of local and state government agencies all bear some amount of responsibility for ensuring students' safety on their way to and from school.

## A Holistic Understanding of Student Transportation Safety

Conversations about student transportation safety often do not fully address the changing and varied ways students get to school. Substitution safety should aim to minimize, if not fully eliminate, the potential harm that can come to students on their way to school. However, conversations about student transportation safety often do not fully address the changing and varied ways students get to school. Available research and statistics tend to focus on issues related to school bus riders and preventing collisions and injuries to bus passengers, but only a third of students get to and from school on a school bus, and safety issues can also occur on the way to or from the bus. Reducing crashes and eliminating fatalities for school bus riders should absolutely be a top safety priority, but there are other important considerations. Those include ways to make other forms of transportation safer, especially walking and biking.

Data on vehicle collisions and fatalities are a foundational part of the safety picture, but they do not show how a community's roads may be so dangerous that parents and students don't use them to walk and bike, and there is little data on how the issues of crime, harassment, and street infrastructure affect student transportation. Without a consistent and holistic picture of safety concerns for students, leaders may make incorrect assumptions or decisions that could put students at greater risk, and have a disproportionate impact on historically disadvantaged student groups. Schools, districts, and local officials typically use information on bus and vehicle collisions to inform student transportation safety measures, but promising new approaches provide leaders with a more nuanced picture of student safety and risk at a street level. For example, researchers in Denver, Colorado surveyed parents on the road conditions they considered safe or unsafe for students. They applied these parent preferences to road Geographic Information System (GIS) data to identify streets or areas that parents would consider unsafe for walking and biking. Many of these streets were not considered "unsafe" by traditional measures because there had been no crashes or specific crime incidents, but parents and students would avoid them due to factors like high traffic, lack of sidewalk connectivity, or unprotected bike lanes.<sup>4</sup>

When measuring and defining school safety, school and community leaders should consider how street-level safety, crime, health, and infrastructure may shape perceived and actual student risk and family decisions around what mode of transportation to use.

## **Trends in Transportation by Mode**

ny efforts to improve student transportation safety must start with an understanding of how students get to school, as each mode of transportation has different safety implications. The methods by which students arrive at school have changed dramatically over the past several decades. Data show that from 1969 to 2017, there was a large reduction in walking and biking to school, a significant increase in private vehicle use, and a slight decrease in school bus ridership (Figure 1).

One of the key factors driving the change in how students get to school is where students live. The distance from students' homes to their schools has grown over the years, making walking or biking to school more difficult for many students. In 1969, just over half of students lived a mile or more away from their schools; by 2001, three-quarters of students lived more than a mile from their schools.<sup>5</sup> But even among students who live less than a mile from school, the rate of walking and biking to school dropped from 88.6% in 1969 to 35.2% in 2009 (Table 1).

Several policies may be contributing to this trend, including school siting policies that encourage new school construction in more remote areas;<sup>6</sup> the increasing popularity of school choice, magnet, and charter school options that offer students school choices farther



#### Percent of Student Transportation by Mode, 1969–2017



Note: Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding.

*Source:* "Transportation Characteristics of School Children," Department of Transportation, July 1972, https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/ohim/1969/q.pdf; "Children's Travel to School," Department of Transportation, March 2019, https://nhts.ornl.gov/assets/FHWA\_NHTS\_%20Brief\_Traveltoschool\_032519.pdf.

from home;<sup>7</sup> and/or integration policies that may assign students to schools outside their neighborhoods in order to combat residential segregation.<sup>8</sup> In addition to changing how students get to school, greater distances can also affect student safety. More time and distance to schools usually means more exposure to risk.

Districts and states should understand the interplay of distance, school policies, and the mix of transportation modes available in their unique context as they consider safety improvement initiatives.

The intersection of school integration, school choice, and school transportation is further explored in "Intersection Ahead: School Transportation, School Integration, and School Choice."

#### Table 1

## Student Transportation Mode and Home Distance From School, 1969–2009

Student Home Distance from School		Walking/ Biking	School Bus	Private Vehicle	Transit/ Other
Less than 1 mile	1969	88.6%	3.8%	6.9%	0.7%
	2009	35.2%	20.4%	42.8%	1.6%
	Δ	-53.4%	+16.6%	+35.9%	+0.9%
1 – 1.99 miles	1969	55.1%	29.0%	14.3%	1.7%
	2009	5.6%	37.7%	53.4%	3.3%
	Δ	-49.5%	+8.7%	+39.1%	+1.6%
2 miles or more	1969	8.0%	72.0%	15.7%	4.3%
	2009	1.7%	51.8%	43.6%	3.0%
	Δ	-6.3%	-20.2%	+27.9%	-1.3%

Note: Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding.

*Source*: "How Children Get to School," National Center for Safe Routes to School, November 2011, http://www.safekidsgf.com/Documents/Research%20Reports/NHTS%20School%20Travel%20Report%202011.pdf.

## **School Bus Safety**

About a third of students ride a school bus, but the safety of their trips to and from school extends beyond the bus. he yellow school bus is an iconic component of student transportation safety. About a third of students ride a school bus, but the safety of their trips to and from school extends beyond the bus. When considering the safety of school bus riders, we must also take into account student safety as they enter and exit the bus, as well as how safe they are on their way to and from the bus stop.

#### Safety on the Bus

Riding a school bus may be the safest way for a student to get to school. School bus design elements are a big reason why students riding the bus are 70 times more likely to arrive at school safely when compared to students traveling in private vehicles.<sup>9</sup> Buses are intentionally highly visible to other drivers; they include special features such as rollover protection; and their seats are designed to protect students in the event of a crash.<sup>10</sup> The seat design of school buses is known as "compartmentalization" — a passive protection designed to guard children through reinforced seats and energy-absorbing seat backs, without the need for seat belts.<sup>11</sup> While compartmentalization does protect students in some circumstances, recent tragedies show that it may not be sufficient in all cases.

It's now second nature to buckle up when entering a car — NHTSA data show that seat belt use is approximately 90% nationwide<sup>12</sup> — so people may be surprised to learn that not all school buses are equipped with seat belts. The NHTSA only requires seat belts on school buses weighing under 10,000 pounds, because large, heavy buses provide protection through compartmentalization.<sup>13</sup> Since most common models weigh more than 10,000 pounds, they are not required to have seat belts.<sup>14</sup> However, recent school bus crash tragedies in Maryland, Tennessee,<sup>15</sup> and New Jersey<sup>16</sup> are leading some safety advocates and experts to reexamine the need for additional safety features on school buses. While compartmentalization can provide substantial protection for students in the most common forms of school bus crashes (front and rear collisions), lap and shoulder (also known as three-point) seat belts provide additional protection, including in some less common, dangerous crash scenarios such as rollovers.<sup>17</sup> Accordingly, the National Transportation Safety Board (NTSB) now recommends that all states require three-point seat belts when investing in new buses,<sup>18</sup> as does the National Association of State Directors of Pupil Transportation Services (NASDPTS).<sup>19</sup>

The NTSB recommendation does not carry the same legal weight as an NHTSA regulation for school bus design, but eight states have adopted some form of seat belt requirement on school buses: Arkansas, California, Florida, Louisiana, Nevada, New Jersey, New York, and Texas.<sup>20</sup> However, in Arkansas, Louisiana, and Texas, these new policies require local jurisdiction approval and/or the availability of state appropriations.<sup>21</sup>

Requiring seat belts on new school buses may help over the long term, but what about existing school bus fleets? Retrofitting older buses with seat belts can cost up to \$11,000 per vehicle<sup>22</sup> and may require additional maintenance to keep them in good working order.<sup>23</sup> Because new buses can cost more than \$100,000, retrofitting ten existing buses with seat belts could cost as much as one new bus. While some advocate for this additional investment in student safety, others worry that unbuckling the belts might slow students down when evacuating a bus.<sup>24</sup> However, three-point seat belts might actually help improve bus evacuation by minimizing injuries and reducing the risk of being knocked unconscious.<sup>25</sup>

#### Safety Around the Bus

Students are usually safe when they are physically on the bus, but riding the bus is only one part of the journey. Students are at greater risk on their way to the bus stop and as they enter or exit the bus than they are as passengers on the bus.<sup>26</sup>

"The greatest risk to your child is not riding a bus, but approaching or leaving one." — NHTSA website<sup>27</sup>

Many of the pedestrian fatalities involving school buses occur in the "danger zone,"<sup>28</sup> a 10foot area around the outside of the bus.<sup>29</sup> Bus drivers and passengers can enable safe entry and exit by staying aware of that zone and ensuring that students leave the zone before the bus resumes travel. Several school transportation organizations offer training resources to school and district leaders to help drivers and students maintain a high level of safety in and around the "danger zone."<sup>30,31</sup> School bus riders are in fact, partial pedestrian commuters — they have to walk to their bus stop. Another key element is pedestrian safety. School bus riders are in fact, partial pedestrian commuters — they have to walk to their bus stop. Taking into account the students who walk or bike to school, a significant proportion of students' trips to school could be made safer through efforts to improve both driver behavior and physical infrastructure such as crosswalks and sidewalks, in order to make routes to school more pedestrian-friendly.<sup>32</sup>

The enforcement of traffic laws plays an important role in keeping students safe as they ride and particularly as they prepare to enter or exit the school bus. When a school bus is approaching a bus stop, its lights flash yellow, and once it comes to a stop, school bus lights blink red and a "STOP" arm signal extends, a signal that other drivers on the road must obey. It is illegal in all 50 states to pass a school bus on any non-divided road with red flashing lights and its "STOP" arm extended, but this is one of the most routinely ignored and most dangerous traffic safety violations.<sup>33</sup> These violations, commonly known as "stop-arm" violations, are estimated to happen 13 million times each school year.<sup>34</sup> Each of these violations increases the risk that a student will be hit by a vehicle as they get on or off the bus.

Some communities are working to address stop-arm violations through a combination of public awareness campaigns, increased levels of enforcement, and increased visibility of school buses through additional flashers and stop-arms.<sup>35</sup> Some state legislatures have passed laws to increase fines for stop-arm violations<sup>36</sup> and reduce speed limits around school bus stops.<sup>37</sup> Additionally, some jurisdictions have turned to technology to improve enforcement of stop-arm violations. Sixteen states have authorized the use of automated enforcement through stop-arm camera systems on school buses, with some states dedicating a portion or all of the resulting ticket revenue to improving school and/or public transportation safety.<sup>38</sup>

While the use of stop-arm cameras is still new in many communities, some are seeing positive results. In Cobb County, Georgia, stop-arm violations dropped by 50% after stop-arm cameras were installed.<sup>39</sup> Stop-arm cameras have a high rate of success with capturing license plate information and freeing bus drivers to focus on student safety instead of writing down plate numbers, but effective enforcement of stop-arm violations also requires follow-through from law enforcement.<sup>40</sup>

School buses are well designed to keep children safe from collisions, but that is not the only safety risk for school bus riders. While some schools are deploying low-emission and electric school buses, most school buses run on diesel engines. These engines emit exhaust that can damage students' health and even their academic performance.<sup>41</sup> This topic is covered more in-depth in our related brief, "From Yellow to Green: Reducing School Transportation's Impact on the Environment."

#### Improving Safety On and Around the School Bus

The yellow bus is a safe way for students to travel, but their journeys on the bus begin and end as pedestrians. Improvements in student awareness when entering or exiting school buses, improved pedestrian infrastructure, and increased stop-arm violation enforcement can help ensure that all segments of bus riders' trips to school are as safe as possible.

- Three-point seat belts: Compartmentalization protects students in some common types of school bus collisions, but it may not be sufficient in all cases. State and local governments should work to transition their school bus fleets to include three-point belts as a standard safety feature, and states requiring seat belts should provide retrofit funding accordingly.
- Student and driver awareness: All students should understand the school bus "danger zone" and how to safely enter and exit the bus. Families and school leaders can work together to ensure that students understand where bus drivers have blind spots, why they should wait a safe distance from the road, and how to wait for the bus to completely stop before approaching. Schools can work to ensure that their bus drivers, whether directly hired or contracted, prioritize safety as students get on and off the bus.
- Stop-arm violation enforcement: School leaders and local governments should collaborate to reduce the instances of and increase the penalties for stop-arm violations. Communities may want to consider the value of implementing stop-arm cameras, as in the Cobb County example above, to enable automatic enforcement of these dangerous and far too common violations.

## Walking and Biking

While there has been a steep decline in walking and biking to school in recent decades, many students still use one of these "active" modes of transportation, especially low-income and/or students of color. hile there has been a steep decline in walking and biking to school in recent decades, many students still use one of these "active" modes of transportation, especially low-income and/or students of color, who walk and bike at three times the rate of higher-income and/or white students.<sup>42</sup> While walking and biking are different modes of travel, they have very similar benefits and safety concerns, and both modes can benefit from similar behavioral, policy, and infrastructure improvements.

Walking or biking to school can improve the overall health of students by helping them achieve the Department of Health and Human Services recommended hour of daily physical activity for kids, which is critical for reducing obesity, diabetes, and other chronic conditions.<sup>43</sup> Families have moved away from these modes of transportation for a variety of reasons, including increasing distance from school and safety concerns.<sup>44</sup>

There are many real safety concerns that may dissuade students from walking or biking, or that may make their journeys riskier. Students may face busy intersections, a lack of sidewalks or protected bike lanes, or other dangers on their route. Another concern not discussed enough is sexual harassment: A 2014 study found that nearly a third of women had experienced some form of street sexual harassment by age 17.<sup>45</sup>

Many families' decisions to drive students to school has meant more cars on the road around schools, putting students who are walking or biking at greater safety risk. When students are not eligible for bus transit, many schools consider family choices around driving, biking, or walking as outside of their control, but there is plenty that schools, districts, and communities can do to make roads safer for students.

#### Improving Walking and Biking Safety

The federal Safe Routes to School program (SRTS) was created in 2005 to help improve the safety of walking and biking to school; it has provided more than \$1 billion in dedicated funding from 2005 to 2012 to support improvements to infrastructure (such as adding crosswalks or protected bike lanes within 2 miles of schools) and programmatic efforts to encourage walking and biking.<sup>46</sup> In recent years, SRTS funding was combined with other federal programs that encourage walking and biking in what is now called the Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP). Since its inception, SRTS programs have benefited more than 14,000 schools in all 50 states.<sup>47</sup> While these grants may only fund part of a community's school transportation safety efforts, they can serve as a vital catalyst to sustained community support for student walking and biking safety.

The Safe Routes Partnership also provides toolkits to help school communities organize efforts to encourage "walking and wheeling" to school.<sup>48</sup> This can be as simple as organizing a "walking school bus" — a group of students and adults who walk to school together to increase their visibility and safety — or it can involve efforts like creating safe walking and biking route maps or launching public awareness campaigns to improve the safety of walking and biking to school. A study of 801 schools in Washington, D.C.; Florida; Oregon; and Texas found that SRTS education programs led to an increase in walking and biking to school by up to 25% over a five-year period.<sup>49</sup>

Portland, Oregon is one of the leading examples of how a community can increase walking and biking to school on a large scale. From 2006 to 2015, the share of students walking and biking to school grew from approximately 30% to more than 40% and is on pace to exceed 50% by 2025.<sup>50</sup>

More than 385 miles of bikeways<sup>51</sup> and investments in pedestrian- and bike-friendly physical infrastructure beyond schools have played a large role in this success, but this is only one component of Portland's plans. Portland has one of the nation's oldest SRTS programs (founded in 2000), which is integrated with other traffic safety efforts through the Portland Community and School Traffic Safety Partnership.<sup>52</sup> Portland's SRTS program now serves more than 100 schools, helping to improve infrastructure and educate students and communities,<sup>53</sup> including traffic engineering plans to improve drop-off and pick-up at 31 schools.<sup>54</sup> Its efforts have also received financial support from local voters, who approved a 10-cent gas tax and heavy vehicle use tax in 2016 that provided \$8 million to the SRTS program.<sup>55</sup> This funding will prioritize projects in communities with high rates of students of color, students eligible for free/reduced-price lunch, and English language learners. Other SRTS projects in Portland may benefit from \$10 million that Oregon will be providing each year to SRTS projects across the state.<sup>56</sup>

Much larger districts than Portland have invested in walking and biking programs with evidence of success. The Chicago Public Schools Safe Passage program places hundreds of adult monitors along streets in areas where crime may otherwise deter students from walking to school.<sup>57</sup> Initial research suggests that the Safe Passage program may have helped reduce crime rates along the targeted student walking routes.<sup>58</sup> Other research found that the program specifically produced reductions in violent crime and student absenteeism.<sup>59</sup>

Other critical safety improvements for students rely upon road redesign and traffic enforcement. Other critical safety improvements for students rely upon road redesign and traffic enforcement. Busy roads, and lack of adequate sidewalks, crosswalks, and other physical road safety features can cause students who live close to school to take a school bus or ride with a parent to school instead of taking a dangerous (or perceived as dangerous) walk.<sup>60</sup> Traffic calming improvements and pedestrian and bicycle infrastructure such as sidewalks, protected bike lanes,<sup>61</sup> high-visibility crosswalks, curb extensions, crossing islands, and "road diets"<sup>62</sup> – efforts to reduce the number of lanes and speed of vehicle traffic – can all contribute to making roads safer for students to use while walking or biking to school.

Driver behavior plays an equally significant role in improving safety for pedestrians and cyclists. A study of driver cellphone data from more than 9 million drivers and 1 billion road trips shows that risky driver behaviors near schools, such as speeding, phone use, or aggressive speed change, are most common during pick-up and drop-off times and that these risky behaviors are 32% more common near schools in cities than in rural areas.<sup>63</sup> In recent years, states have passed laws to reduce cellphone use while driving, particularly around schools. Texting while driving is now illegal in 48 states, but handheld cellphone use is only banned in 18 states, with Arkansas, Tennessee, and Texas including specific bans on handheld use in school zones.<sup>64</sup>

In addition to distracted drivers, speeding near schools can be extremely dangerous for students walking to school. The stream of buses, cars, and students entering and exiting school property before and after the school day presents a safety challenge that can be made significantly more volatile as vehicle speeds increase. As shown in Figure 2, a change in vehicle speed from 23 mph to 31 mph can double the odds of serious injury from 25% to 50%. This is part of the reason why several states mandate school speeds below 20 mph,<sup>65</sup> and many communities use traffic calming mechanisms around schools.

#### Figure 2

#### Odds of Serious Injury to Pedestrian Struck by Vehicle, by Impact Speed



*Source*: Brian Tefft, "Impact Speed and a Pedestrian's Risk of Severe Injury or Death," AAA Foundation for Traffic Safety, September 2011, https://aaafoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/2011PedestrianRiskVsSpeedReport.pdf.

School district leaders and transportation departments can improve safety for walking and biking students by changing how people and infrastructure interact on school grounds.

School district leaders and transportation departments can improve safety for walking and biking students by changing how people and infrastructure interact on school grounds. Most schools have parking lots, loading areas, and/or small roads on school grounds, particularly in more suburban and rural areas. District leaders and transportation departments can work to prioritize the safety of students who walk and bike to school by ensuring students arriving by different modes have separate and safe methods of entering and leaving school grounds and access to safe bike parking. Furthermore, school and district officials can work with families to arrange arrival and dismissal schedules and procedures that maximize the safety of all students, particularly students who walk or bike.

Since school districts don't build roads or enforce traffic laws, addressing the physical infrastructure of student transportation will require collaboration among families, schools, and local governments to fund projects that produce calmer, more complete streets for students. Many organizations, including Smart Growth America<sup>66</sup> and the National Association of City Transportation Officials,<sup>67</sup> provide resources on how to improve road design to increase the safety of all users, particularly pedestrians.

Communities can work to improve the safety of their current roads for students traveling by foot or on bicycles. Lowering speed limits for school zones can limit the risk of dangerous high-speed pedestrian/cyclist collisions with cars, but it typically requires some combination of enforcement and public awareness campaigns to make a difference in driver behavior.<sup>68</sup>

Technology can also be leveraged to effectively calm traffic via automated speed and/or red light camera enforcement, which has helped reduce speeding during school hours<sup>69</sup> and red light violations in New York City.<sup>70</sup> Automated speed enforcement cameras in Montgomery County, Maryland helped cut speeding in half and also reduced the number of vehicle collisions.<sup>71</sup> While automated speed and red light violation cameras are opposed by some who view them as a revenue-generating scheme for local governments,<sup>72</sup> those concerns should be weighed against the demonstrated ability of these enforcement measures to provide safer streets for students to use on their way to school.

Increased traffic enforcement is associated with safer streets in terms of speed and driver behavior; however, increased police presence around schools also brings other risks. Residents of high-crime and low-income neighborhoods tend to hold negative views of police but might still be willing to partner with them.<sup>73</sup> Efforts to increase police activity without community buy-in, though, could serve to exacerbate, rather than reduce, existing police-resident tensions in these areas. For this reason, it is critical that any effort to increase traffic enforcement around schools for safety reasons should be done in partnership and in communication with families.<sup>74</sup>

On a longer time horizon, communities can revise school construction practices to reduce the distance between students and schools, so that more students can consider walking and biking to school. Minimum lot size and construction cost guidelines to determine whether a school should be renovated or replaced have helped drive school construction to the edges of communities,<sup>75</sup> which often reduces the safety and feasibility of walking and biking to school. School siting decisions are complex and must consider multiple tradeoffs among the costs and benefits of different locations and the impact of those decisions on a range of community stakeholders. However, a holistic assessment of transportation implications should be a factor. Local and state governments and communities can work to revise policies that unnecessarily hinder more transportation-friendly siting decisions and work with community members to align new school construction with other community priorities, including making walking and biking a safe option for students.<sup>76,77</sup>

Any effort to increase traffic enforcement around schools for safety reasons should be done in partnership and in communication with families. Walking and biking used to be the dominant modes of student transportation, and they offer many benefits for students who live close to their schools. Communities can take several steps to improve the safety and desirability of walking and biking to school:

- Walking, biking, and safety programs and activities: On a volunteer or funded basis, school and local leaders can work with families to establish a SRTS program to improve the safety and increase the number of students walking and biking to school. Safe Routes to School programs can include safety and skills education for students, activities and events to encourage safe walking and biking to school together, and efforts to ensure school and district leaders prioritize the safety of walking and biking on school grounds.
- **Traffic enforcement:** Local governments can work with families and school leaders to lower speed limits, enhance signage, and improve enforcement of traffic and cellphone violations in school zones.
- Adult supervision of key routes: School districts and local governments can collaborate on efforts to use adult monitors to enhance the safety of particular routes in high-crime areas, as in the Chicago Public Schools Safe Passage program.
- Prioritize pedestrian and bike infrastructure: Near schools and on school routes, having safer street design is essential: connected sidewalks, well-marked crosswalks, safe bike infrastructure, and speed-reducing road features like speed bumps can help improve the safety of students who walk or bike to school. State and local officials can also plan for the future by considering a holistic view of transportation implications in school siting decisions. Depending on the mix of factors that must be weighed against one another in these processes, local governments could consider steps such as revising school construction guidelines, including removing or reducing site acreage requirements and incentivizing building repair over replacement. These types of changes can help reduce the physical distance between students and their schools and in turn, improve the safety and feasibility of walking and biking to school.

## **Private Vehicles**

majority of K-12 students get to school in a private vehicle. There are many factors behind this choice: increasing distance between students' homes and the schools they attend, safety concerns around walking and biking, and more limited school bus transportation availability, particularly if families choose magnet schools, charter schools, or other schools of choice located farther away from home.

While private vehicle travel is a convenient option for some families, it is perhaps the mode of transportation where student transportation safety can be most improved. While private vehicle travel is a convenient option for some families, it is perhaps the mode of transportation where student transportation safety can be most improved. Private vehicles lack the safety features of school buses and account for a large majority of youth traffic fatalities during school hours as passengers or pedestrians.<sup>78</sup> Additionally, private vehicles carrying students account for 10 to 14% of traffic in morning and afternoon commutes during the school year, potentially causing additional safety hazards.<sup>79</sup>

Reducing the number of students commuting to school in family vehicles would help improve student safety, and offer environmental and traffic benefits for the community through reduced emissions, congestion, and travel time. There are many short-distance trips to school by private vehicle that could be converted to walking or biking trips (Table 1), but in some locations, that requires improvements to the pedestrian safety environment and changes in families' habits or perceptions of safety. Some communities are helping families reduce the number of private vehicle trips to school by establishing voluntary "school pool" programs, which encourage safe travel to school by walking, biking, or carpooling in groups; this is being done in Charlottesville, Virginia, Fort Collins, Colorado, and Santa Cruz, California.<sup>80</sup>

Districts could also reduce private vehicle use by expanding school bus service for schools of choice and/or offering bus services in a wider radius, such as one mile away from school instead of two. Expanding bus eligibility could be costly, but would likely present safety benefits. If families are eligible for bus services, but choose to drive instead, districts and schools could investigate whether changes to routes, stops, schedules, or pickup times might entice more families to use school buses.

#### **Improving Private Vehicle Safety**

- Organize "school pools": Parents and school leaders can work together to make drop-off and pick-up lines less congested and safer by reducing the number of vehicles lined up, through voluntary "school pool" programs that can encourage more group commuting to school.
- Encourage active transportation: Private vehicle traffic to schools can be further reduced by supporting measures noted in previous sections to support walking and biking to school.
- **Safer streets:** Better transportation policy and infrastructure can help make streets safe for all users, including private vehicle traffic. Measures noted earlier to reduce vehicle speeds and encourage better driving habits can help improve the safety of car travel for students.

Districts could also reduce private vehicle use by expanding school bus service for schools of choice and/or offering bus services in a wider radius.

## Mass Transit

In some dense urban areas, students rely on public transportation to get to school. Cities across the country take different approaches to providing K–12 students with access to mass transit: Students in New York City<sup>81</sup> and Washington, D.C.<sup>82</sup> receive free rides to and from school-related activities, while children ages 6–19 in Denver receive a 70% discount on all bus and train fares.<sup>83</sup>

While millions of students benefit from access to mass transit in dense urban areas, less dense metros have limited capacity to address student transportation needs through transit. While millions of students benefit from access to mass transit in dense urban areas, less dense metros have limited capacity to address student transportation needs through transit. Federal regulations known as "tripper rules" prevent transit authorities from providing dedicated lines of service for K–12 student transportation, but they are allowed to provide extra capacity for pupil transportation along existing lines of service.<sup>84</sup>

There is little available data on the impact of mass transit on student safety, but increasing the use of already existing transit networks may provide several benefits for students. Research shows no discernible difference in student fatalities between school buses and transit buses.<sup>85</sup> Public transit riders experience lower crash and crime rates when compared to automobile occupants.<sup>86</sup> Providing students with free access to public transit may help increase attendance rates, reduce youth interaction with the justice system for fare evasion, and increase access to extracurricular activities and employment opportunities.<sup>87</sup>

In areas with high crime rates, access to mass transit may also help students avoid walking through dangerous areas.<sup>88</sup> While some are concerned that students unsupervised on public transit can themselves create crime or disruptive behavior, there is little available research to substantiate those concerns with more than anecdotal evidence.

#### **Improving Mass Transit Safety for Students**

- Identify potential partnerships: Mass transit programs for K-12 students may not be feasible in every community, but school leaders should discuss the potential of free or subsidized travel for students. Doing so can provide a safe way for students to travel, particularly if there is a lack of safe pedestrian and bike infrastructure.
- Include families: In places where public transit is the main mode of student transportation, transit passes and discounts should extend to parents of students too young to ride public transit unsupervised.
- **Collect specific safety data:** When students rely on public transit instead of a school bus, their specific safety concerns may not be well tracked or considered by system leaders. For instance, mass transit buses don't have stop-arms or child-specific safety considerations, which could put students at greater risk when getting on and off the bus.

### **Emerging Options**

New transportation options are redefining the boundaries of the student transportation safety landscape. Ridesharing services like Kango and Hop Skip Drive aim to serve as an "Uber for Kids" with drivers who have undergone background checks to address some types of potential safety issues.<sup>89</sup> Most public bike share or dockless scooter systems are not available to students since these systems typically require users to be 18 years old and have a credit card. Dockless scooters can also generate concerns about sidewalk safety and accessibility, particularly for people with disabilities and/or limited mobility.<sup>90</sup>

There is little available data on the safety of these continually evolving transportation options, but they are certain to be part of conversations on student transportation safety in the coming years.

## Recommendations

Students' journeys to and from school are usually safe today, but even one student injury is too much. Substituting and biking, which have health and environment benefits. Improving student transportation safety requires a holistic understanding of the unique strengths and biking, which have health and environment benefits.

The recommendations below should be viewed as a menu of options from which communities can select the most appropriate approaches for their community. Efforts to improve student transportation safety will look different in a big city than they will in a rural town, but they all require some form of action from families, schools, and local and state governments to ensure that students can get to and from school as safely as possible.

#### Families: Organizing and Educating for Student Safety

Families can take specific and direct action to improve the safety of their children in ways that will have an immediate impact on student transportation safety. School leaders and local governments should seek to partner with families, to achieve an immediate impact as well as to shape longer-term projects through a combination of education and organizing:

- Student bus safety awareness: All students should understand how to safely enter and exit the "danger zone" around a school bus. Families can work with schools to ensure that students understand where bus drivers have blind spots, why they must wait a safe distance from the road, and why they should wait for the bus to completely stop before approaching.
- Walking, biking, and safety campaigns: Families can collaborate with school leaders to establish a SRTS program or undertake similar initiatives to encourage and increase the safety of walking and biking to school.
- Organize carpools and/or walking school buses: Parents and school leaders can work together to make drop-off and pick-up lines less congested and safer by reducing the number of vehicles in the line through carpooling and walking school buses.

## School and District Leaders: Partnering and Organizing for Student Safety

School and district leaders play a critical role in shaping student transportation from both a short-term and long-term perspective. They can also work to ensure the safety of all students as they travel to and from school, whether they ride a yellow bus or engage in another mode of transportation.

- Walking, biking, and safety campaigns: School leaders can collaborate with families to establish a SRTS program, making this a duty of the school transportation department and providing walking and biking safety and skills education in PE or other classes.
- **Bus driver safety:** School leaders should work with their bus drivers, whether they are directly employed or contracted, to ensure the highest level of safety and student awareness, particularly as students are entering and exiting the bus.
- Stop-arm violation enforcement: School leaders should work with local and state government officials to reduce the instances of and increase the penalties for stop-arm violations. They may want to consider the value of implementing stop-arm cameras to enable automatic enforcement of these dangerous and far too common violations.

- Advocate for infrastructure improvements: School and district leaders may not control infrastructure decisions on the roads their students travel, but they can be critical advocates to local and state agencies, and partners in communicating student and family needs and concerns. They can also work to improve the use and design of infrastructure on school grounds that prioritizes the safety of students who walk and bike to and from school, as well as influencing the location of future school sites to make walking and biking more feasible for students.
- Identify potential transit partnerships: Mass transit programs for K-12 students may not be feasible in every community, but school leaders should discuss the potential of free or subsidized travel for students. Doing so can provide a safe way for students to travel, particularly if there is a lack of safe pedestrian and bike infrastructure.
- **Collect transit-specific safety data:** For districts that already have partnerships with transit agencies, they should ensure the collection of data on student-specific safety issues.
- Select school sites with student transportation in mind: Over the long term, new schools should be built with a consideration of how students will get there. Every effort should be made to reduce the number of miles students have to travel, because that will keep them safer.

## Local and State Governments: Improving Infrastructure and Policy for Student Safety

Local and state leaders in public works, transit, and other public agencies shape the safety environment for students going to school. A combination of better traffic enforcement and student-friendly infrastructure improvements can help whole communities keep students safe.

- Support and enforce safe driving near schools: Lowering the speed of vehicles and reducing distracted driving near schools can help reduce the risk of serious injury to students. Local governments, school leaders, and families should work together to ensure safe driving in school zones through a combination of educational programming, lower speed limits and traffic calming measures in school zones, and enforcement efforts like stop-arm cameras.
- Design for calm streets: Local governments and school leaders should collaborate to ensure that the physical elements of streets near schools encourage safe driving habits. The width of roads, curb design, crosswalks, sidewalks, bike lanes, and other design elements can be utilized to produce calm and safe streets that can improve the safety of all users, including students.

- Long-term school infrastructure improvements: State and local officials should ensure that student transportation safety informs long-term school infrastructure improvements. This can include upgrades to existing school sites to enhance the safety of all modes of student transportation, as well as shaping the location and design of future school sites. Revising school construction guidelines, including removing or reducing site acreage requirements and incentivizing building repair over replacement, can help reduce the physical distance between students and their schools and in turn, improve the safety and feasibility of walking and biking to school.
- School bus seat belts: State and local governments should work to provide funding to help schools equip their buses with three-point seat belts, which can supplement the safety benefits of school bus compartmentalization by providing additional student protection in both common accidents like head-on collisions and uncommon accident types, such as rollovers.

Each community's unique assets and transportation safety needs will necessarily inform how they approach the challenge of improving student transportation safety. Whether a community wants to improve the safety of particular modes of student transportation, shift students' transportation choices, or both, this menu of options can serve as a starting point for families, school leaders, and policymakers to ensure a safe journey for students.

#### Endnotes

- 1 "Back to School Statistics," National Center for Education Statistics, https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display. asp?id=372.
- 2 "Traffic Safety Facts 2007–2016 Data," National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, January 2018, https://crashstats.nhtsa.dot.gov/Api/Public/ViewPublication/812476.pdf.
- 3 "Children's Travel to School," FHWA NHTS brief, US Department of Transportation, March 2019, https://nhts.ornl.gov/assets/FHWA\_NHTS\_%20Brief\_Traveltoschool\_032519.pdf.
- 4 Nicholas N. Ferenchak and Wesley E. Marshall, "Suppressed Child Pedestrian and Bicycle Trips as an Indicator of Safety: Adopting a Proactive Safety Approach," *Transportation Policy Research Part A: Policy and Practice* 124 (June 2019): 128–144, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0965856418305391.
- 5 "Travel to School: The Distance Factor," NHTS brief, Department of Transportation, January 2008, https://nhts.ornl.gov/briefs/Travel%20To%20School.pdf.
- 6 Rob Gurwitt, "Edge-Ucation," *Governing*, March 2004, https://www.governing.com/topics/education/ Edge-Ucation.html.
- 7 Grover J. Whitehurst, "Education Choice and Competition Index 2016," Center on Children and Families at Brookings, March 2017, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/ccf\_20170329\_ecci\_full\_ report.pdf.
- 8 Noreen McDonald, Ruth Steiner, and W. Mathew Palmer, "Final Report, Practitioner Workshop on School Siting & School Transportation Impacts," Southeastern Transportation Research, Innovation, Development, and Education Center, April 2017, https://stride.ce.ufl.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/ STRIDE\_2016-012\_Final-ReportWorkshop.pdf.
- 9 "School Bus Safety," NHTSA, https://www.nhtsa.gov/road-safety/school-bus-safety#topic-bus-stop-safety.
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 "Seat Belt Use in 2017 Use Rates in the States and Territories," *Traffic Safety Facts Crash*•Stats, report no. DOT HS 812 546, NHTSA, June 2018, https://crashstats.nhtsa.dot.gov/Api/Public/ViewPublication/812546.
- 13 "School Bus Safety," NHTSA, https://www.nhtsa.gov/road-safety/school-bus-safety#topic-bus-stop-safety.
- 14 "The Seven Different School Bus Types," American Bus, http://www.americanbussales.net/seven-different-school-bus-types/.
- 15 Nataly Pak, "NTSB Changes Tune about Seat Belts on School Buses After Deadly Crashes," ABC News, May 23, 2018, https://abcnews.go.com/US/ntsb-recommends-seat-belts-school-buses-deadly-crashes/ story?id=55367225.
- 16 Winnie Hu, "Are Seat Belts Required on School Buses?," *The New York Times*, May 18, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/18/nyregion/seatbelts-school-buses.html.
- 17 "The Equipping and Use of Passenger Lap/Shoulder Belts in School Buses," National Association of State Directors of Pupil Transportation Services, February 2014, http://nasdpts.org/Documents/NASDPTS%20 POSITION%20PAPER%20PASSENGER%20LAP%20SHOULDER%20BELTS%20FINAL%20FEB%202014.pdf.
- 18 "NTSB School Bus Safety," National Transportation Safety Board, https://www.ntsb.gov/safety/Pages/ schoolbuses.aspx.
- 19 "The Equipping and Use of Passenger Lap/Shoulder Belts in School Buses," National Association of State Directors of Pupil Transportation Services, http://nasdpts.org/Documents/NASDPTS%20POSITION%20 PAPER%20PASSENGER%20LAP%20SHOULDER%20BELTS%20FINAL%20FEB%202014.pdf.
- 20 Doug Shinkle, "Improving School Bus Safety," National Conference of State Legislatures, *Legisbrief* 26, no. 47 (December 2018), http://www.ncsl.org/research/transportation/improving-school-bus-safety.aspx.
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 Sonia Mastros, "School Bus Seat Belts: How Costs Factor Into the Debate," BusBoss, May 26, 2017, https://www.busboss.com/blog/school-bus-seat-belts-how-costs-factor-into-the-debate.

- 23 "How Safe Is the School Bus?," Stanford Children's Health, https://www.stanfordchildrens.org/en/topic/ default?id=how-safe-is-the-school-bus-1-1133.
- 24 Shinkle, "Improving School Bus Safety," National Conference of State Legislatures, http://www.ncsl.org/ research/transportation/improving-school-bus-safety.aspx.
- 25 "The Equipping and Use of Passenger Lap/Shoulder Belts in School Buses," National Association of State Directors of Pupil Transportation Services, http://nasdpts.org/Documents/NASDPTS%20POSITION%20 PAPER%20PASSENGER%20LAP%20SHOULDER%20BELTS%20FINAL%20FEB%202014.pdf.
- 26 "Traffic Safety Facts 2007–2016 Data," NHTSA, https://crashstats.nhtsa.dot.gov/Api/Public/ ViewPublication/812476.pdf.
- 27 "School Bus Safety," NHTSA, https://www.nhtsa.gov/road-safety/school-bus-safety#topic-bus-stop-safety.
- 28 "School Bus Loading and Unloading," National Safety Council, https://www2.safetyserve.com/articles/schoolbus-loading-and-unloading/.
- 29 Sonia Mastros, "School Bus Loading and Unloading: Improving Safety in the Danger Zone," BusBoss, August 27, 2018, https://www.busboss.com/blog/school-bus-loading-and-unloading-improving-safety-in-the-danger-zone.
- 30 "Meet Safety Dog," First Student, http://www.firststudentinc.com/why-first-student/safety-dog.
- 31 Nicole Schlosser, "School Bus Safety Co. Offers Free New Training Materials," School Bus Fleet, November 1, 2018, https://www.schoolbusfleet.com/news/731930/school-bus-safety-co-offers-free-new-training-materials.
- 32 "Guiding Principles for Applying Safe Routes to School Engineering Solutions," Pedestrian and Bicycle Information Center, http://guide.saferoutesinfo.org/engineering/guiding\_principles\_for\_applying\_srts\_ engineering\_solutions.cfm.
- 33 "Reducing the Illegal Passing of School Buses," NHTSA, https://www.nhtsa.gov/school-bus-safety/reducingillegal-passing-school-buses.
- 34Ryan Gray, "Illegal School Bus Passes Exceed 13M Per Year, Survey Says," School Transportation News, July<br/>21, 2016, https://stnonline.com/news/survey-illegal-school-bus-passers-exceed-13m-per-day/.
- 35 "Reducing the Illegal Passing of School Buses," NHTSA, https://www.nhtsa.gov/school-bus-safety/reducingillegal-passing-school-buses.
- 36 Thomas McMahon, "School Bus Passing Penalties Increased in Florida," *School Bus Fleet*, June 28, 2017, https://www.schoolbusfleet.com/news/724109/school-bus-passing-penalties-increased-in-florida.
- 37 Nicole Schlosser, "Indiana Governor Signs School Bus Safety Bill Into Law," School Bus Fleet, May 7, 2019, https://www.schoolbusfleet.com/news/734051/indiana-governor-signs-school-bus-safety-bill-into-law.
- 38 "State School Bus Stop-Arm Camera Laws," National Conference of State Legislatures, October 31, 2018, http://www.ncsl.org/research/transportation/state-school-bus-stop-arm-camera-laws.aspx.
- 39 Thomas McMahon, "Districts Put a Dent in Bus Passing with Stop-Arm Cameras," *School Bus Fleet*, September 26, 2016, https://www.schoolbusfleet.com/article/715651/districts-put-a-dent-in-bus-passing-with-stop-arm-cameras.
- 40 Sonia Mastros, "Is Stop-Arm Camera Technology Making School Bus Transportation Safer?," BusBoss, April 15, 2016, https://www.busboss.com/blog/is-stop-arm-camera-technology-making-school-bustransportation-safer.
- 41 Wes Austin, Garth Heutel, and Daniel Kreisman, "School Bus Emissions, Student Health, and Academic Performance," NBER Working Paper No. 25641, March 2019, https://www.nber.org/papers/w25641.
- 42 Noreen McDonald, "Critical Factors for Active Transportation to School among Low-Income and Minority Students," American Journal of Preventive Medicine 34, no. 4 (April 2008): 341–344, https://www.ajpmonline. org/article/S0749-3797(08)00005-6/fulltext.
- 43 "Why Walk or Bike?," Walk & Bike to School, http://www.walkbiketoschool.org/learn-more/why-walkbike/.
- 44 Noreen McDonald and Annette Aalborg, "Why Parents Drive Children to School: Implications for Safe Routes to School Programs," *Journal of the American Planning Association* 75, no. 3 (June 30, 2009): 331–342, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01944360902988794.

- 45 "Personal Safety in Safe Routes to School: Addressing Violence and Crime in Your Community," Safe Routes to School National Partnership, 2015, https://www.saferoutespartnership.org/sites/default/files/pdf/ Personal-Safety-in-Safe-Routes-to-School.pdf.
- 46 "History of Safe Routes to School," Safe Routes Partnership, https://www.saferoutespartnership.org/saferoutes-school/101/history.
- 47 "What is Safe Routes to School?," Safe Routes Partnership, https://www.saferoutespartnership.org/saferoutes-school/101.
- 48 Cass Isidro, "A New Look for the Safe Routes Partnership," Safe Routes Partnership, May 7, 2019, https://www.saferoutespartnership.org/blog/new-look-safe-routes-partnership.
- 49 Noreen McDonald et al., "Impact of the Safe Routes to School Program on Walking and Bicycling," Journal of the American Planning Association 80, no. 2 (September 25, 2014): 153–167, https://www.tandfonline.com/ eprint/KSUt6v8rSdc7k48pG78K/full.
- 50 Michael Andersen, "Driving to School Hits a New Low in Portland After 15 Years of 'Safe Routes," BikePortland.org, February 18, 2016, https://bikeportland.org/2016/02/18/driving-to-school-hits-a-newlow-in-portland-after-15-years-of-safe-routes-175359.
- 51 "Bicycles in Portland Fact Sheet," Portland Bureau of Transportation, updated April 2019, https://www.portlandoregon.gov/transportation/article/407660.
- 52 "History of Portland Safe Routes," Portland Bureau of Transportation, https://www.portlandoregon.gov/ transportation/article/549983.
- 53 "Fixing Our Streets: Frequently Asked Questions," Portland Bureau of Transportation, https://www.portlandoregon.gov/transportation/article/683564.
- 54 "Bicycles in Portland Fact Sheet," Portland Bureau of Transportation, https://www.portlandoregon.gov/ transportation/article/407660.
- 55 "Fixing Our Streets Program," Portland Bureau of Transportation, https://www.portlandoregon.gov/ transportation/64188.
- 56 Jonathan Maus, "City Releases \$8 Million List of Safe Routes to School Projects," BikePortland.org, June 6, 2018, https://bikeportland.org/2018/06/06/city-releases-8-million-list-of-safe-routes-to-schoolprojects-283101.
- 57 "Safe Passage Routes," Chicago Public Schools, https://cps.edu/Pages/safepassage.aspx.
- 58 F. Chris Curran, "Does the Chicago Safe Passage Program Reduce Reported Crime Around Elementary Schools? Evidence From Longitudinal, Geocoded Crime Data," *Criminal Justice Policy Review*, November 23, 2018, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0887403418812125.
- 59 Daniel McMillen, Ignacio Sarmiento-Barbieri, and Ruchi Singh, "Do More Eyes on the Street Reduce Crime? Evidence from Chicago's Safe Passage Program," *Journal of Urban Economics* 110 (March 2019): 1–25, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0094119019300014.
- 60 "Complete Streets Help Keep Kids Safe," Smart Growth America, August 2016, https://smartgrowthamerica. org/app/uploads/2016/08/cs-children.pdf.
- 61 Chris Monsere et al., "Lessons from the Green Lanes: Evaluating Protected Bike Lanes in the U.S.," National Institute for Transportation and Communities, June 2014, https://ppms.trec.pdx.edu/media/project\_files/ NITC-RR-583\_Executive\_SummaryProtectedLanes.pdf.
- 62 "Tools to Reduce Crossing Distances for Pedestrians," National Center for Safe Routes to School, http://guide.saferoutesinfo.org/engineering/tools\_to\_reduce\_crossing\_distances\_for\_pedestrians.cfm.
- 63 "School Safety Snapshot," Zendrive Data Studies, September 2018, https://zendrive.com/wp-content/ uploads/2019/04/Zendrive\_School\_Safety\_Snapshot\_2018.pdf.
- 64 "Cellular Phone Use and Texting While Driving Laws," National Conference of State Legislatures, May 29, 2019, http://www.ncsl.org/research/transportation/cellular-phone-use-and-texting-while-driving-laws.aspx.
- 65 Gerald Forbes et al., "Methods and Practices for Setting Speed Limits: An Informational Report," Federal Highway Administration Safety Program, April 2012, https://safety.fhwa.dot.gov/speedmgt/ref\_mats/ fhwasa12004/fhwasa12004.pdf.

- 66 Smart Growth America, https://smartgrowthamerica.org/.
- 67 "Urban Street Design Guide," National Association of City Transportation Officials, https://nacto.org/ publication/urban-street-design-guide/.
- 68 "Reduced School Area Speed Limits," Institute of Transportation Engineers, https://www.ite.org/ pub/?id=e26610b5-2354-d714-51f1-c266857615f0.
- 69 David Meyer, "Data Show NYC Speed Cameras Deter Speeding and Reduce Injuries," StreetsBlogNYC, June 12, 2017, https://nyc.streetsblog.org/2017/06/12/data-show-nyc-speed-cameras-deter-speedingand-reduce-injuries/.
- 70 Brad Aaron, "Insurance Institute Study: Red Light Cameras Reduce Traffic Deaths," StreetsBlogNYC, February 2, 2011, https://nyc.streetsblog.org/2011/02/02/insurance-institute-study-red-light-camerasreduce-traffic-deaths/.
- 71 Richard Romer, Aron Trombka, and Sarah Downie, "Evaluation of Montgomery County's Safe Speed Program," Maryland Office of Legislative Oversight, report no. 2010-3, September 29, 2009, https://www.montgomerycountymd.gov/olo/resources/files/2010-3\_speed.pdf.
- 72 Alan Ehrenhalt, "Do Traffic Cameras Really Make Streets Safer?," *Governing*, May 2018, https://www.governing.com/columns/assessments/gov-drivers-traffic-cameras.html.
- 73 Nancy La Vigne, Jocelyn Fontaine, and Anamika Dwivedi, "How Do People in High-Crime, Low-Income Communities View the Police?," Urban Institute, February 2017, https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/ publication/88476/how\_do\_people\_in\_high-crime\_view\_the\_police.pdf.
- 74 "The Law Enforcement Approach," National Center for Safe Routes to School, http://guide.saferoutesinfo.org/ enforcement/the\_law\_enforcement\_approach.cfm.
- 75 Rob Gurwitt, "Edge-Ucation," Governing, March 2004, https://www.governing.com/topics/education/Edge-Ucation.html.
- 76 "School Siting," Safe Routes Partnership, https://www.saferoutespartnership.org/state/bestpractices/ schoolsiting.
- 77 "The Smart School Siting Tool User Guide," Environmental Protection Agency, December 2015, https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-01/documents/smart\_school\_siting\_tool\_user\_guide\_120815.pdf.
- 78 "Fact: The School Bus Is the Safest Way to Travel to and from School," American School Bus Council, http://schoolbusfacts.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/Safety-Benefits.pdf.
- 79 "How Children Get to School: School Travel Patterns from 1969 to 2009," National Center for Safe Routes to School, November 2011, http://www.safekidsgf.com/Documents/Research%20Reports/NHTS%20 School%20Travel%20Report%202011.pdf.
- 80 "Safe Routes to School Guide: Student Drop-Off and Pick-Up," National Center for Safe Routes to School, http://guide.saferoutesinfo.org/pdf/SRTS-Guide\_Dropoff-Pickup.pdf.
- 81 "MetroCards," New York City Department of Education, https://www.schools.nyc.gov/school-life/ transportation/metro-cards.
- 82 "School Transit Subsidy Program," DC District Department of Transportation, https://ddot.dc.gov/page/ school-transit-subsidy-program.
- 83 "2019 Discounted Fares," Denver Regional Transportation District, http://www.rtd-denver.com/ DiscountFares.shtml.
- 84 The Federal Mass Transit Act of 1964, amendments, "School Bus Operations," 49 CFR § 605.3 and § 605.4, December 30, 1988, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CFR-2004-title49-vol6/pdf/CFR-2004-title49-vol6sec605-3.pdf.
- 85 Lidia Kostyniuk, "Pupil Fatalities on Public Transit Buses: A Comparison with School Buses," Journal of Public Transportation 6, no. 3 (2003): 43–63, https://scholarcommons.usf.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=&httpsre dir=1&article=1384&context=jpt.
- 86 Todd Litman, "A New Transit Safety Narrative," *Journal of Public Transportation* 17, no. 4 (2014): 114–135, http://www.nctr.usf.edu/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/JPT17.4\_Litman.pdf.

- 87 "The Potential Costs and Benefits of Providing Free Public Transportation Passes to Students in Los Angeles County," Los Angeles County Department of Public Health, October 2013, https://www.pewtrusts.org/-/ media/assets/2013/10/hiaissuebrief\_studenttransitpassprogram\_october20131-(1).pdf.
- 88 Allison Steele, "Camden Students Face Dangers Walking to School. Now, More Can Ride Buses," The Philadelphia Inquirer, September 1, 2016, https://www.philly.com/philly/education/20160902\_Camden\_ students\_face\_dangers\_walking\_to\_school\_Now\_more\_can\_ride\_buses.html.
- 89 Rebecca Heilweil, "The Tricky Business of Making Ride-Hail Work for Kids," *Wired*, January 2, 2019, https://www.wired.com/story/ride-hail-sharing-kids-hopskipdrive-zum-kango/.
- 90 Umair Irfan, "Electric Scooters' Sudden Invasion of American Cities, Explained," Vox, September 7, 2018, https://www.vox.com/2018/8/27/17676670/electric-scooter-rental-bird-lime-skip-spin-cities.

## Acknowledgments

he authors would like to thank the people who shared their time, knowledge, and expertise to inform this paper, including transportation experts and professionals, current and former school district staff, and subject-matter experts, including: Brianne Eby, Alice Grossman, and Karen Price of the Eno Center for Transportation; and Sara Zimmerman of the Safe Routes Partnership. Special thanks to our Bellwether colleagues Jennifer O'Neal Schiess and Hailly T.N. Korman, who offered valuable feedback. Thank you to the Walton Family Foundation for their support of this work.

Many people played a part in this work, but the conclusions and content of this paper are the responsibility of the authors alone, as are any errors of fact or omission.

#### **About the Authors**



#### **Alex Spurrier**

Alex Spurrier is a senior analyst on the Policy and Evaluation team at Bellwether Education Partners. He can be reached at alex.spurrier@bellwethereducation.org.



#### Bonnie O'Keefe

Bonnie O'Keefe is an associate partner on the Policy and Evaluation team at Bellwether Education Partners. She can be reached at bonnie.okeefe@bellwethereducation.org.



#### **About Bellwether Education Partners**

Bellwether Education Partners is a national nonprofit focused on dramatically changing education and life outcomes for underserved children. We do this by helping education organizations accelerate their impact and by working to improve policy and practice.

Bellwether envisions a world in which race, ethnicity, and income no longer predict opportunities for students, and the American education system affords all individuals the ability to determine their own path and lead a productive and fulfilling life.

#### © 2019 Bellwether Education Partners



This report carries a Creative Commons license, which permits noncommercial re-use of content when proper attribution is provided. This means you are free to copy, display and distribute this work, or include content from this report in derivative works, under the following conditions:



Attribution. You must clearly attribute the work to Bellwether Education Partners, and provide a link back to the publication at http://bellwethereducation.org/.



**Noncommercial.** You may not use this work for commercial purposes without explicit prior permission from Bellwether Education Partners.



Share Alike. If you alter, transform, or build upon this work, you may distribute the resulting work only under a license identical to this one.

For the full legal code of this Creative Commons license, please visit www.creativecommons.org. If you have any questions about citing or reusing Bellwether Education Partners content, please contact us.